REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 8th January 2018
in Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors C Ward (Chair), I Case (Vice Chair), D Rushbrook, S Pittam, D Hale, J Ball, A Thompson, R Grattan and R Holt. Parish Clerk C Dickson, County Councillor B Iles, District Councillor G Nurden and the Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Mr C Bradbury.  Richard Squires and Vicky West from BDC. 6 members of the public were present.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.32 pm.
1-01)  Apologies for Absence

Councillor J Lester
2-01)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None.
3-01)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
The Clerk was asked to amend the minutes of the previous meeting to reflect Mr Mutten’s preference for using Burghwood Landscapes for the installation of fence, steps and bridge.  The Parish Council are concerned they should be able to choose who they would like to do the work and then Mr Mutten be consulted, as landowner, afterwards.
4-01)  Matters Arising

The Clerk reported the flooding along Station Road and received a reply from Highways that it has been reported to the relevant authority or organisation for action.  The defect is not something that is dealt with by the Highways team.

Cllr Hale reported that the concrete top for the top of the well at the allotments is in hand.  He also confirmed that Reedham Builders are able to adhere to the timescale needed to install the steps, bridge and fence for the permissive path.
Public Participation 
County Councillor Brian Iles gave an update. The budget consultation generated lots of comments from the public.  There is a Government proposal that could allow a further 1% increase, to a maximum of 5.9%, which will be considered by the Council.  The increase in salaries will be at 2% and there will be no further savings from transport or libraries. Public comments are still being  sought regarding the budget.  The Chief Financial Officer is not concerned about the £7m needed to be saved for the coming financial year as for 2019/20 savings will need to be £30-40m.
CCllr Iles was questioned on the decision by the Council to increase Councillor allowances by 13.5% when members of staff only get 2%, going against an independent panel’s recommendation.  CCllr Iles defended the decision by saying the panel did not abide by the specifications they were given, the Councillors are effectively paid (although it is an allowance not a wage) below the minimum wage, and they have no pension and no employment rights so need compensating for this.  Several members of the Parish Council expressed their disappointment with the decision.
Cllr Pittam queried whether there was any point in the extra 1% increase if savings of £30-40m are needed next year.  CCllr Iles replied that the Government may come forward with more help because of the pressures all over the country so a little help this year could make all the difference for some.  The Government grant ends in 2020 after which Councils will be getting their income solely from Business Rates.  This poses a problem for some Councils so an equalisation of some sort may be needed, however there are no details about this at present.

Thanks were given to CCllr Iles for his comprehensive answers.

District Councillor Grant Nurden invited Richard Squires and Vicky West to give a short presentation to the Council on Neighbourhood Planning.

The Greater Norwich Local Plan document has been opened for consultation from today.  There are 83 questions that responses are being sought for, 25 of which are most relevant to Broadland.  

The Overview and Scrutiny Committee recommended to Cabinet that Council Tax be increased by the same amount as last year, £5 per Band D property.  This will require a draw on reserves of £218k but this is in comparison to £706k last year and by 2020 it is forecast that reserves will still be £10m if a £5 increase per year is maintained.

BDC are holding their annual Town and Parish Council meeting on the 24th January.  Councillors are welcome to attend.

Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report: there were no problems with the play equipment safety inspection for January.
The broken tiles on the pavilion roof have been replaced.

The can bank on the car park is full.  Clerk to investigate who empties it.

The December Cash Bingo jackpot was not won so now stands at £250 in 55 numbers or less.  The 50/50 auction is on Sunday 28th January.
After a short break the film showings will resume in March.

Public
Cllr Rushbrook reported that the total fundraising efforts of the village over the Christmas period was £1,846.28.
A member of the public informed the Council that the BDC GNLP report was 344 pages long.  He also suggested a recording device be purchased for meetings to aid the Clerk.  Clerk to investigate costings for next month.

Pettitts has been sold.

Cllr Holt informed the Council about the boat that sank on the river. It was found drifting down the river and is unregistered and uninsured.  It was reported to the Ranger and was moored to the bank but sank and fuel was discharged into the river.  It is still there leaking fuel.  The Broads Authority are responsible for its removal.  The owner is local but is reported not to want to pay.  Clerk to chase Broads Authority.

5-01) Neighbourhood Plan

Richard Squires from Broadland District Council gave a presentation to the Council regarding Neighbourhood Plans.  He and his colleague, Vicky West, are the main contacts for information about NPs.  He gave his thanks for the invite and they are happy to answer any questions at any time.
NPs were introduced in 2011 under the Localism Act to allow local communities to own the local planning policies.  They are mainly concerned with planning issues - eg design, parking spaces, density, mixture.  Allocation of particular areas for particular needs is possible - eg a community room/hall, affordable housing, industrial estates. A steering group is necessary to come up with a vision, then objectives, and finally policies to construct the NP, which will need representation from as many parts of the Village as possible (eg business, education, Parish Council, residents), but it will report back to the Parish Council.
A range of communities in Broadland have already got NPs, 11 already formed and 9 in progress - details can be found on the website.  The key part of an NP is the policies.  They must be in line with other development plans in BDC and the NP becomes a statutory document that must be considered when a planning application is received.  The policies must be backed up by evidence via consultations with residents and businesses to find out what their priorities are. A policy to block development is not allowed.
The incentive to adopt an NP is additional Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) monies from developments.  Without an NP Parish Councils get 15% CIL money, capped at £100 per dwelling.  With an NP Parish Councils receive 25% and no cap.

The average timescale from initial meetings to implementation is 1 ½ to 2 years.  The quickest BDC have had is 15 months but they currently have one still in progress after 4 years.

The final stage is a referendum of residents, 50% of those that vote must be in favour.

The designated area for an NP is usually the Parish Boundary but it is possible for parishes to work together.  BDC do not have any but there are a few in other parts of the country.  The Lake District (Upper Eden) have 17 that combined together.  One PC takes the lead.

There is financial support available.  A grant of £9,000 is available from Locality and BDC offer a top up grant scheme of £6,000.  Costs vary according to whether external consultants are used.  Technical expertise is needed for some parts of the process but BDC run NP network meetings every few months for PCs to exchange knowledge and ideas.  They can give help with mapping and writing policies, and have guidance on the website to download.  Consultants should be working with you not doing it for you.
The steering group can use different people for different bits throughout the whole process depending on expertise and interest, but needs to be representative of the whole village.

Cllr Ward queried whether the Broads Authority needs to be involved as they cover some of Reedham’s planning applications.  Mr Squires confirmed that BDC have an arrangement that they keep the BA informed.  If there is likely to be a policy regarding any land in a BA area then early consultation is advised.

Cllr Grattan asked if there is a risk in not having a Neighbourhood Plan.  There isn’t a defined risk in not having one but there is an acknowledgement that villages are going to grow and having an NP might get the right kind of development and protect some areas that the village doesn’t want developed.
The Council agreed they were in favour of taking the idea of a Neighbourhood Plan further.  Clerk to include on the next agenda.

6-01) Planning Applications
a) Footpath details for Barn Owl Close.  Cllr Pittam brought the details of the current footpaths and the commitments of the developers of Barn Owl Close to the Council’s attention.  It was agreed that the state and location of the footpaths need to be monitored to make sure they adhere to the planning application.
b) 28b Station Road has added a house name - October Place.
c) 13 The Hills has added a house name - Willow House.
d) Moonfleet, Station Road, NR13 3EZ - proposed rear extension to the garage.  The Clerk had only received this application today so asked Councillors to look at the plans and an additional meeting would be called if there were any concerns.

7-01)
Update by the Tree Warden
None received.
Dangerous overhanging trees were reported by a member of the public at 56 The Moorings.

8-01)  Update for Allotments
It is extremely cold and nothing much going on.

The handrails down to the dyke have been inspected but are not being used at present due to amount of rain filling up the water butts.
There is no visible water in the well.
Several rent payments have not yet been received.  Clerk to send reminder letters.
The vacant plots are to be advertised.

9-01) To Receive an update from the PCC
The Christingle, Crib and Carol Services over the Christmas period were well attended.  The Collection at the Carol Service of £99.28 has been sent to St Martin’s Housing Trust.

Work is going ahead with renewing the path in the churchyard and should be finished by the Spring. This is the one most people use.

A first meeting of the Churchyard Management Group will be held soon to help with extra work in the churchyard.
10-01) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Permissive Path 

Cllr Ward gave a summary of the current situation:
· the work to flail the hedge, slub out the dyke and level of the path has been completed. 
· 2 bound copies of the Agreement and Management Schedule are yet to be finalised.  The Management Schedule is with Mr Mutten for his comments.  Differences between the original one and a revised, updated one are being analysed for consideration.
· 2 further quotations are being sought from CGM and OJ Fencing.  Waiting on responses.
· Adrian Clarke from the Broads Authority has not responded.  CCllr Iles informed the Council that Mr Clarke has moved jobs but his assistant should be able to help.  Clerk to contact.
· The bespoke permit from the Environment Agency required to install the steps next to Brit House has been applied for. Cllr Ward to request an update from the EA.
A third Village walk to support the reopening of the permissive path was held on the 27th December 2017.  Despite torrential rain 25 people and 5 dogs turned out.  A nice article regarding the walk appeared in the Mercury. 

b) Station Road Bridge
A reply has been received from Network Rail saying Structural Engineers have now advised they are in the process of arranging a meeting with the Parish Council and County Council to discuss the most appropriate measures to undertake to reduce road vehicle risk on this particular bridge.  The Clerk has not yet been contacted.
c) Speed Sensor

A cheque has been sent to Westcotec but no update received on when the sensor will be installed.

d) Parish Councillor Vacancy

No applications have been received.  The Council will hold the vacancy until a suitable candidate is found.
11-01) Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of several pieces of correspondence she had received:
· The Greater Norwich Local Plan Regulation 18 Consultation runs from the 8th January to the 15th March 2018.
· There has been an extension to the deadline for comments on the Broads Local Plan to 4pm on the 12th January.

· Details of a temporary road closure for a new water connection on Station Road were sent to Councillors.
· Norfolk Playing Fields Association sent an invitation to become a member.  This has been passed to the Village Hall committee.

· BDC are holding their annual Town and Parish meeting on Wednesday 24th January from 7 till 9. The Clerk will attend.

· The Clerk read a letter to the Council from Mrs Barbara Greenwood expressing her anger and upset at being told she was no longer required to tend to the war memorials.  The Council were concerned she had repointed the war memorial as no work should be done on war memorials without permission of the War Memorial Commission.  Cllr Ward will send Mrs Greenwood a letter of apology for any misunderstanding, and thanks for all the work she has done.
· HMRC have written to let the Council know the VAT form will be changing so a new reference number will be sent in due course.

12-01) S106 Money
Chris Bradbury sent the Clerk a quote obtained for renovating the tennis courts.  He was asked to get 2 more for comparison.
The Clerk will contact BDC for further information on claiming the S106 money.

The Clerk to contact the school to ask if they have any play equipment that needs replacing.

Brundall have interactive walking and running routes. Clerk to contact Brundall PC for more information.
13-01) Website
A brief discussion was held about the website.  Cllr Case would rather use it as a Parish Council website only as the Village Hall run a very good village-wide one.  To be discussed further at the next meeting.
14-12) GDPR Training
The Clerk forwarded the Councillors the latest advice from NALC.  They do not think the Clerk should be the Data Protection Officer as a prerequisite is detailed knowledge of data protection. The Clerk requested to be allowed to attend a further training session on the 29th January, cost of £25.  This was agreed.
The Clerk also requested to attend the NALC Spring Conference on the 6th March which will include sessions on Audit Regulations, GDPR and Neighbourhood Planning, cost £55.  This was agreed.

15-12) Financial Matters
It was resolved that the following monthly cheques be approved for payment:
Reedham PCC - Outlook contribution




£   240.00

Westcotec - speed sensor






£4,173.60

CGM Group Ltd - grounds maintenance Dec 17



£   330.05

Reedham Community Association - hall hire Oct-Dec 17


£     75.00

C Dickson - salary December






£   267.27
HMRC - PAYE December






£     67.00
Total   = 








£5,152.92
Cllr Case proposed acceptance of the above payments, Cllr Pittam seconded and all agreed.
The Clerk presented the Income and Expenditure report to 21st December 2017.  
16-12)   Items for the  Next Agenda

It was agreed to hold an additional meeting in February, and for it to be a full meeting.

Neighbourhood Plan

S106 money
Website

Borrowing money as a Parish Council

Public:
The Clerk informed the meeting that the next Reedham Village Action Plan meeting will be on Tuesday 23rd January at 6pm.  The venue is yet to be confirmed.
Cllr Rushbrook reported flooding at the Limpenhoe turning again.  Clerk to contact Paul Sellick from NCC Highways directly to enquire on drainage progress. 

Overhanging branches on Middle Hill were reported.

17-12)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 5th February 2018 at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.32 pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.12.17

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	14,451.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	302.54
	2,872.84

	GRANT
	
	1,500.00
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	17.20
	107.63

	TRAINING BURSARY
	
	0.00
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	170.00
	4,433.55

	BANK INTEREST
	
	0.00
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	
	405.59

	HMRC VAT
	
	752.47
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	267.42
	2,603.49

	NCC/CIL
	
	6,275.46
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	481.17

	GLASS & MISC
	
	628.96
	
	RECYCLING
	
	87.60

	ADVERTISING
	
	230.00
	
	WEB SITE
	
	227.31

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	230.00
	
	SECTION 137
	240.00
	270.00

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	179.15
	
	HMRC/VAT
	756.11
	2,003.19

	GRASS CUTTING
	148.77
	148.77
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	
	222.00

	
	
	
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	3,478.00
	3,708.00

	TOTAL
	148.77
	24,395.81
	
	TOTAL
	5,231.27
	17,422.37

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.12.17
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.12.17
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	40,467.73
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	39,968.83
	

	INCOME
	148.77
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-5,231.27
	
	
	
	39,968.83
	

	
	35,385.23
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	136
	170.00
	

	
	
	
	
	137
	240.00
	

	
	
	
	
	138
	4,173.60
	

	
	
	
	
	Add unpresented deposit
	
	

	BALANCE
	35,385.23
	
	
	BALANCE
	35,385.23
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.12.17

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	25.00
	237.50
	
	MAINTENANCE/RENT
	
	242.09

	TOTAL
	25.00
	237.50
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	242.09

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.12.17
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.12.17
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,193.07
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,218.07
	

	INCOME
	25.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,218.07
	
	
	
	1,218.07
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